WISCASSET BOARD OF SELECTMEN,
BOARD OF ASSESSORS & OVERSEERS OF THE POOR

OCTOBER 19, 2010










(tape recorded meeting)

Present:
Bob Blagden, Vice Chairman Judy Colby, Pam Dunning, Chairman David 


Nichols, Ed Polewarczyk and acting town manager Sue Varney

1.  Call to Order

The chairman called the meeting to order at 7 p.m.

2.  Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America

PUBLIC HEARINGS

Liquor License for Thaweesuk and Wiparvon Soikum and M. Thai Restaurant.
The chairman opened the hearing at 7 p.m.  There were no questions or comments.  The Town Planner, Code Enforcement Officer and the Police Department had reviewed the application.  The public hearing closed at 7:01 p.m.

Pam Dunning moved that the Board of Selectmen approve the liquor license application for the M. Thai Restaurant.  Vote 5-0-0.
General Assistance Maximums
Lisa Garman said the General Assistance Maximums, which the Select Board adopted each year, had changed overall less than $10 per person.  Although only a few applications had been processed so far in the budget year, Garman anticipated a huge increase in requests for heating and rental assistance in the months to come.  The public hearing closed at 7:04 p.m.

Pam Dunning moved that the Town of Wiscasset adopt the MMA Model Ordinance GA Appendices (A-C) for the period of October 1, 2010 through October 1, 2011.  Vote 5-0-0.

3.  Approval of Treasurer’s Warrant:  October 12, 2010 and October 19, 2010

Ed Polewarczyk moved to accept the Treasurer’s Warrants as presented.  Vote 5-0-0.

4.  Approval of Minutes:  October 5, 2010

Judy Colby moved to approve the minutes of October 5, 2010 as written.  Vote 5-0-0.
5.  Special Presentations or Awards


A.  Paul Blagdon and John Blagdon:  Discussion of boiler system


Bob MacDonald, in the Blagdons’ absence, summarized their evaluation of the Municipal Building boilers.  John Blagdon recommended firing up the boiler that had been leaking, as the cast iron sections expand when heated and this expansion might seal the leak.  The other boiler is running correctly and should be used for the bulk of the heating.  Paul Blagdon has volunteered to conduct a heat loss study at no cost to the town.  The recommendation from the Blagdons is to run the Municipal Building boilers, repair as needed and complete a plan for the heating system after the heating season.


David Nichols moved to have the Town Manager contact the Blagdons on the results of their test runs.  Vote 5-0-0
6.  Committee Appointments:  None

7.  Public Comment on Non-agenda Items

Donald Jones, Chairman of the Transportation Committee, reported that the cost of copying the materials relative to the decision on the bypass, which the Transportation Committee had recommended the town request from the Army Corps of Engineers, could be waived for municipalities.  He asked the selectmen to proceed with challenging the analytical basis used by the Army Corps of Engineers in determining the least environmentally damaging route for the bypass.  If the ACE has not made these analyses, its decision may be open to challenge.  Pam Dunning moved to authorize the Town Manager to file the Freedom of Information form with the Army Corps of Engineers.  Vote 4-1-0 (Blagden opposed).  
Ray Soule opposed the action because, he said, property owners in town had been held hostage for years regarding the long-delayed decision of the Army Corps, and now if that is challenged, property owners will once again be held hostage costing them thousands of dollars.
Susan Robson said there is the possibility of a grant for the commercial pier and she urged voting for the WWAPP grant, which is No. 3 on the ballot.

8.  Department Head or Committee Chair Report


A.  Rick Lang:  Discussion of Koehling property clean-up


Lang said the removal of the tanks from this property had been accomplished, overseen by the consultant from GEI who will issue certification that this is a clean site.  However, more testing would be necessary if the town intends to keep the building.  Lang recommended that the Fire Chief and the Road Commissioner be consulted about burning the building and cleaning up the site so that the property can be sold.  Pam Dunning moved to authorize the Fire Department to use the Koehling property for practice burns and to authorize the Road Commissioner to clean up the property following the burn, both actions to be overseen by Rick Lang.  Vote 5-0-0.  

Lang said the town would own the Hart property on Route 218 by October 29.  The property is a junkyard and there are several unsafe buildings and household trash on the property.  As Health Officer, Lang said he is anxious to get the property cleaned up and will bring a bid proposal to the selectmen as soon as the town has title.    
9.  Unfinished Business


A.  Todd Souza:  Discussion of the Wiscasset Community Center temporary partnership 
proposal with Boothbay Region YMCA - Postponed to a future meeting

B.  Doug White:  Wiscasset Raceway

White asked what additional information the board wanted in addition to what White had supplied in the past, as he was using the same concert promoters, the number of people would be the same, the same security would be used.  


David Nichols read a letter from Town Attorney Dennis Jumper regarding special amusement applications.  Jumper said the board had adopted a procedure whereby a checklist would be used in order to provide the selectmen with the information they felt was necessary to make a determination.  Jumper said the applications for Doug White lacked specific information and used phrases such as “will be coordinated with” or “will be handled by”, which did not enable the board to determine whether the activity would be detrimental to the public health, safety or welfare.


Mr. White had not received the form adopted by the selectmen before submitting his application, although it had been mailed to him.  Pam Dunning explained that the form would provide the board with specifics regarding the expected number of attendees and the necessary facilities or personnel for that number.  White explained that he had adequate facilities for 5,000 people and they have been operational for 40 years.  

Rick Lang said that, according to Attorney Jumper, the raceway itself should apply for an annual special amusement license.  Once the special amusement license was approved, any event within the parameters of the raceway’s license would not then need a special amusement permit.  Lang said that it would be necessary to know what facilities were available before issuing permits for individual events, and that information would be on the raceway’s special amusement license.  


The board determined that several of the applications were for events at which fewer than 5,000 people were expected and which were within the capabilities of the raceway.  Judy Colby said that she would like to have details on how and when town employees or services, if needed, would be reimbursed.  Ed Polewarczyk moved to accept the application for the circus permit as submitted.  Vote 5-0-0.  Pam Dunning moved to accept the special amusement permit application for the music festival on or about July 16 as complete.  Vote 5-0-0.  Pam Dunning moved to accept the special amusement permit application  for the bike fest as complete.  Vote 5-0-0.  David Nichols moved to accept the documents submitted and set a public hearing of November 2, 2010.  Vote 5-0-0.    Mr. White was asked to provide additional information as outlined on the checklist for the Oxxfest and country music applications.  White will meet with Rick Lang regarding the special amusement license for the raceway.
10.  New Business


A.  Assessor:


1.  Sign 2010 Municipal Valuation Report:  David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen approve the 2010 Municipal Valuation Report.  Vote 5-0-0.

2.  Assessors Application for Abatement of Property Taxes for William and Cheryl Thayer.  

David Nichols moved that the Board of Assessors authorize abatement of property taxes in the amount of $1,776.08 for William and Cheryl Thayer for property damaged by fire, located at 296 Foye Road.  Vote 5-0-0.


B.  Rick Lang:  Discussion of junkyard renewal recommendations.  

Lang said junkyards were inspected annually and he found all were in compliance.  David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen approve the re-licensing of the following junkyards:  Pro Body Works, Norm’s Used Cars, Grover Auto and Tire, and Jim's Auto Trim.  Vote 5-0-0.  David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen approve the re-licensing of Blagden’s Garage.  Vote 4-0-1 (Blagden abstained).


C.  Sign Warrant for Special Election on December 7th

There was a consensus that Article 2 on the warrant was redundant and should be deleted inasmuch as there was only one budget (Planning Dept.) to be voted on.  Chris Wolfe said that the funds used for the Planning Department as approved under the previous two warrants on this budget were committed and were taken from the undesignated fund balance.  If funds are approved on the upcoming warrant, they would come from the undesignated fund balance and would not affect taxes.  Judy Colby said that if a substantial reduction in the planning budget is not made, the total budget may be turned down and the town would be left without a planning department.  Colby moved to use Budget D ($72,374.70), which is 30 hours per week, for the Planning Department.  Ed Polewarczyk said he favored a 40-hour per week; David Nichols recommended 35 hours per week. Vote 4-1-0 (Nichols opposed).  The Town Clerk amended the warrant.  David Nichols moved to approve the warrant for December 7.  Vote 5-0-0

D.  Appoint Warden for November 2nd Election


David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen appoint Susan Blagden as election warden for the November 2nd election.  Vote 4-0-1 (Blagden abstained).


E.  Open Bids for Airport Painting


David Nichols said any and all bids for the airport painting would be rejected and returned to the bidders unopened.  Bids will be solicited in the spring for this painting.  Pam Dunning asked that the bid policy be followed which requires that contractors on the contractor list be contacted for bids.  Bob Blagden asked that the list be brought up to date.  

11.  Town Manager’s Report


A.  Foreclosure against Ferry Road Development Co., LLC

David Nichols read a memo from Town Attorney Dennis Jumper indicating that he had sent a foreclosure notice to Ferry Road Development Co. on October 8.  The first notice of sale can be published in the newspaper on   October 29.  There was a consensus that the sale take place on Friday, December 3, and the town attorney will be so advised.


B.  Maine Yankee Impact Fee Letter


Sue Varney said an impact fee letter to Maine Yankee had been sent in the amount of $202,650.48.  Half of the fee will be due November 19, 2010 and half on April 22, 2011.

12.  Other Board Business - None

13.  Adjournment

At 8:35 p.m., Judy Colby moved to adjourn.  Vote 5-0-0. 
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